 Report to NSW Legal Assistance Forum – November 2013
 Fines and Traffic Law Working Group 

1. 
Meeting of members of the NLAF Fines and Traffic Law Working Group


The following organisations are represented on the working group.

· Aboriginal Legal Service NSW / ACT 
· CLCs 

· NSW Department Attorney General & Justice (DAGJ) 
· LawAccess NSW 

· Legal Aid NSW 

· Public Interest Advocacy Centre (PIAC)
· Roads and Maritime Services (RMS)
· Shopfront Youth Legal Centre
· Salvos Legal 

The working group met on 30 October 2013.
Caroline Seagrove, the Senior Coordinator of the Regional Coordination Branch in the Department of Premier & Cabinet attended the meeting.

2.
Activities / outcomes


The objectives of the working group are set out in its Terms of Reference.  This report outlines the progress of the group towards achieving these objectives:
1. Work with Legal Aid NSW, ALS and DAGJ to promote participation in the Work and Development Orders (WDO) program to key stakeholders and clarify referral pathways between them.
· A general update of the WDO program was provided: so far a total of 12,332 WDO’s have been issued; $35 million in fine debt is under management; $12.5 million of debt has been cleared so far; data indicates that 22.8% of all WDO participants are Aboriginal.
· On 1 December the Fines Amendment Bill will establish a pilot, in which restitution orders relating to victims’ compensation matters will be defined as a debt to the state, and thus a fine eligible to be included in WDO’s. The Bill will only allow 1000 restitution orders to be treated in this way.
· Caroline Seagrove suggested that an appropriate avenue to assist with this expansion would be the new regional leadership group, where each of the nine clusters has a senior representative. 

2.
Explore practical and workable options for licensing non-licensed drivers and re-licensing disqualified drivers.

The NLAF Working Group made a submission to the NSW Parliamentary Inquiry on Licence Disqualification Reform and representatives of the Working Group attended the Inquiry to give evidence on 30 August. The Committee’s report on this inquiry was tabled in Parliament on 21 November and the report and recommendations have just been received. They are yet to be reviewed by members of the Working Group.

Birth certificates and identity documents
· Caroline Seagrove advised that Premier & Cabinet is aware of the issues faced by disadvantaged people seeking birth certificates who cannot afford the fee. They are gathering data on the issue.

· The working group discussed the need to amend the legislation, the need for centralisation of the issue and the working together of departments such as Transport, RMS and Births, Deaths & Marriages (BDM). 
Taree traffic law pilot project
· There was no information from RMS about the proposed Taree traffic law pilot project, however the RMS representative agreed to follow up on this issue.
3. 
Next meeting

The working group plans to meet next in February 2014.
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